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M EM ORAND UM  

 

TO: California Building Industry Association Builder & Developer Members 

FROM: Dave Lanferman and Matt Francois 

DATE: November 9, 2016 

RE: “Level 3” School Facilities Fees—Update – Proposition 51 

On November 8, 2016, California’s voters approved state ballot Proposition 51 – the 

$9 Billion state school construction bond measure.  In light of that, it is hoped that the state 

agencies responsible for managing funding for public school construction will soon, or should 

soon, acknowledge that substantial additional state funds for new school facility construction are 

now to be made available in relatively short order, thereby undermining and negating the May 25, 

2016 decision by the State Allocation Board (“SAB”) that began the process for triggering eligible 

school districts to begin charging “Level 3” school facilities fees to homebuilders.  As of this date, 

that statutory process has not been completed (no publication of SAB’s determination in state 

legislative journals), and no school district anywhere is authorized to demand payment of “Level 

3” school fees. 

However, unless the SAB acts voluntarily and promptly to rescind their May 2016 decision, 

further administrative and/or legal action will likely be needed in order to preclude individual 

school districts from demanding Level 3 school fees.  Until such action is taken, we recommend 

that CBIA Builder & Developer Members faced with a demand to pay Level 3 school fees consider 

paying such fees under protest.  A form Protest Letter is provided along with this memo.1  

Background: 

The School Facilities Act of 1998 (“SFA”) provides limited authority for public school 

districts to establish fees on developers for school facilities, at one of the three state-controlled 

levels.  Level 1 fees are the base fees, but still require a fee justification (“nexus”) study, and are 

subject to a state-wide cap, which is adjusted biennially, and was set in February 2016 at $3.48 per 

square foot.  Level 2 fees (also referred to as “alternative fees”) may only be established in those 

school districts which (a) meet statutory eligibility requirements and (b) conduct a “school 

                                                 
1 This memo updates and supersedes the memo on Level 3 school fees dated September 2, 2016.  

Neither this Update nor the prior Memo (nor the form Protest Letter) are intended as client-specific 

legal advice or legal representation of any individual recipient.  CBIA members and other readers 

are advised to consult with their own attorneys or legal representatives for specific legal advice on 

these matters. 
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facilities needs analysis” (“SFNA”) using state methodologies and demonstrating an extraordinary 

need for fees higher than standard Level 1 fees. 

Level 3 fees, if authorized, would effectively double the amount of existing Level 2 fees in 

eligible school districts.  Level 3 fees have not previously been authorized in California, and may 

not be imposed by any school district anywhere unless the SAB (a) makes a determination that 

state school construction funds are “not available;” and (b) sends written notification of that 

determination to the clerks of the State Senate and Assembly, and (c) the notice is actually 

published in the journals of those two chambers.  Before an individual school district may demand 

Level 3 fees, it must first be pre-qualified to impose Level 2 fees and must have adopted a Board 

of Education resolution authorizing imposition of Level 3 fees. 

CBIA’s Litigation to Prevent Implementation of Level 3 fees: 

On May 25, 2016, the SAB made a determination that state funds for new school facility 

construction were not available (the “Unavailability Determination”).  On that same day, we filed 

a lawsuit on behalf of CBIA, challenging the SAB’s action on the ground that some state funds do 

in fact remain available for new school facility construction, and filed a request for a Temporary 

Restraining Order (“TRO”) to enjoin SAB from taking any action to implement the Unavailability 

Determination or to otherwise trigger Level 3 fees.  The Sacramento Superior Court (Judge Kenny) 

granted our TRO and ordered the SAB to refrain from any further action to trigger Level 3 fees.   

On August 22, 2016, the trial court denied CBIA’s request for a preliminary injunction, 

however, and indicated it would terminate the TRO, based on SAB’s interpretations of the relevant 

statutes and finding that funds were not available for new school facility construction.  CBIA 

immediately sought a stay of that decision pending appeal to a higher court.  On August 29, 2016, 

the trial court denied the request for the stay and directed counsel for SAB to prepare an order 

denying the preliminary injunction and stay and provide it to CBIA for its review and comment.  

Entry of that Order on or around September 6 would have terminated the trial court’s TRO. 

Court of Appeal Action on CBIA’s Request for a Stay: 

On August 29, 2016, CBIA filed an appeal of the trial court’s decision denying the 

preliminary injunction, along with a Request for an Immediate Stay and Petition for Writ of 

Supersedeas (the “Petition”).  On September 1, 2016, the Court of Appeal granted CBIA’s request 

for an Immediate Stay and ordered all matters stayed, pending further order from the Court of 

Appeal.  On October 28, 2016, the Court of Appeal vacated the Stay and denied the Petition.  SAB 

submitted the order denying the preliminary injunction to the trial court, which was signed on 

November 1, 2016. 

SAB Provides Notice of Unavailability Determination to Legislative Clerks: 

On November 1, 2016, SAB also provided notice of its Unavailability Determination to 

the Secretary of the Senate and to the Chief Clerk of the Assembly.  As of the date of this Memo, 
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this notice has not been published in either legislative journal.  According to a clerk in the Secretary 

of the Senate’s office, the notice will not be published in the Senate Daily Journal until November 

30, 2016, at the earliest. 

Proposition 51 Passes: 

On November 8, 2016, the state voters passed Proposition 51, the $9 billion state school 

bond measure.  Accordingly, state funds for new school facility construction will unquestionably 

be made available as soon as the results of the election are certified and bonds are issued in 

accordance with this measure.  CBIA believes that this significant development supersedes and 

rescinds the SAB’s prior Unavailability Determination.  However, in order to effectuate this 

position and preclude school districts from imposing Level 3 fees, further administrative and/or 

legal action will likely be needed.  Any administrative action is unlikely to occur before the next 

scheduled SAB Board Meeting on December 5, 2016.  

Payment of “Level 3 Fees” Under Protest: 

Although it is CBIA’s contention that the Unavailability Determination is moot in light of 

the passage of Proposition 51 and even so only takes effect when published in both legislative 

journals, some school districts that are otherwise authorized to impose Level 3 fees may 

nonetheless begin immediately attempting to charge Level 3 fees.  Accordingly, we have prepared 

an updated form Protest Letter for CBIA Builder & Developer Members to use if faced with a 

school district demanding Level 3 fees.   

The protest letter could be provided concurrently with payment of the fees or any time not 

more than 90 days from “imposition” of the disputed fees (which is not necessarily the same as 

the date of payment).  Payment of the fees under protest is governed by Government Code § 66020, 

and is a pre-requisite to any legal challenge or action for a refund of disputed development fees.  

Any legal challenge seeking a refund of the protested fees would need to be brought within 180 

days from the date the school district notifies the applicant of the “imposition” of the disputed fees. 

We will continue to provide updates on the Level 3 fee cases.  In the meantime, should you 

have any questions or need additional legal advice on this matter, please do not hesitate to contact 

us: 

Matt Francois:      MFrancois@Rutan.com 

Dave Lanferman:  DLanferman@Rutan.com 
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